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    Regular City Council Meeting 
    7:00 p.m., Monday, April 16, 2018 
    City Council Chambers 
    23600 Liberty Street 
    Farmington, MI 48335 
 
 

__________________________________________________________________________ 
 

REGULAR MEETING AGENDA 
 

1. ROLL CALL 
 
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
 
3. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
4. APPROVAL OF ITEMS ON CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Accept minutes from City’s boards and commissions: Grand River 
Corridor Improvement Authority, Commission on Aging, Historical 
Commission, Parking Advisory Committee, Planning Commission, 
Emergency Preparedness Committee and Library Board 

 B. Farmington Monthly Payments Report (February & March) 
 C. Farmington Public Safety Monthly Report 
 D. City Council Meeting Minutes 
  Special – March 19, 2018 
  Regular – March 19, 2018 
  Regular – April 2, 2018 

E.  Special event requests 
 1. South Farmington Little League Parade 
 2. First United Methodist Church Birthday Celebration 
F. Accept Todd Huffman’s resignation from the Parking Advisory Committee 

 
 
5. APPROVAL OF REGULAR AGENDA 
      
6. PRESENTATION/PUBLIC HEARINGS 

A. Swing Farmington – Alexander Steward 
B. Public Safety Annual Report – Public Safety Director Frank Demers 

  
7. DEPARTMENT COMMENT 
 
8. CITY COUNCIL COMMENTS  
 
9. ADJOURNMENT 



CITY OF FARMINGTON  
GRAND RIVER CORRIDOR IMPROVEMENT AUTHORITY 

MINUTES 
March 8, 2018 

 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
The Farmington Grand River Corridor Improvement Authority meeting was called to order at 
8:05 a.m. by Economic and Community Development Director Christiansen. 
 
Members Present: Bowman, Carron, King, Thomas 
Members Absent: Anthony, Graham  
Staff:   Christiansen, Murphy 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Motion by Bowman, supported by Carron to approve the agenda.  Motion approved 
unanimously. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

A. Motion by Carron, supported by Bowman to approve the January 4, 2018 minutes.  
Motion approved unanimously. 

 
REVIEW OF GRAND RIVER CORRIDOR IMPROVEMENT AUTHORITY VISION 
PLAN 
Christiansen and the Board reviewed and commented on the Grand River Corridor Improvement 
Authority Vision Plan.  The Board re-affirmed the Plan and continued to support it. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
Pastor O’Dell of the Freedom Gateway Center, 31590 Grand River, commented on the Grand 
River Corridor Improvement Authority Vision Plan and the City’s marketing and promotion of 
it. 
 
BOARD COMMENT 
CIA Board Member Bowman commented on the City’s draft 2019-2024 Capital Improvement 
Program (CIP) and her involvement as the CIA Board Representative on the CIP Steering 
Committee. 
 
ADJOURNED AT 9:30 a.m. 



          APPROVED 3/27/2018 

MEETING MINUTES 

FARMINGTON AREA COMMISSION ON AGING 

FEBRUARY 27, 2018 

FARMINGTON CITY OFFICES 

23600 LIBERTY STREET 

FARMINGTON, MICHIGAN 

 

CALLED TO ORDER BY COMMISSIONER JANE FROST AT 5:33 

 

MEMBERS PRESENT: MARY BUCHAN, LAURA CHAMPAGNE, CARL CHRISTOPH, CHUCK 

COLLINS, DAN FANTORE, JANE FROST, COLLEEN KASHAWLIC, LINDA LEE, KATHERINE 

MARSHALL, JULIE MCCOWAN, MARIAN SCHULTE, KARINA WEGLARZ                                                      

 

MEMBERS ABSENT: NANCY COOK 

 

OTHERS PRESENT: MARSHA KOET, SENIOR DIVISION 

 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA:   

Motion by C. Collins 

Support by L. Champagne 

Motion to approve as published. 

Motion carried unanimously 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 

Jane Frost reported that the January minutes should be amended.  Under Community for a 

Lifetime, item 5 should read media, social media rather than support initiative. 

Motion to approve as amended: L. Champagne 

Support by M. Schulte  

Motion carried unanimously 

 

COMMITTEE REPORTS: 

 

Communications, Promotions, Website: 

 Spelling of member’s names will be corrected. 

 Approved copies will replace drafts of meeting minutes. 

 C. Collins will have pictures from the Volunteer Breakfast available for the website 

 

Education: 

 M. Schulte reported on program featuring Chuck Gaidica on April 10.  Cost will be $5 and 

includes lunch which will not be subsidized by government funds. 

 M. Schulte filmed a PSA promoting the April 10 program. 

 

City Council Reports: 

 M. Koet, C. Christoph and J. Frost will report to city councils.  No date set. 

 

Community for a Lifetime:   

 Some discussion of walkability 

 J. Frost and K. Marshall presented ideas for publicizing support resources for caregivers of 

dementia patients.  They are considering a weekly advice column in a local newspaper.   



Commission on Aging        Approved 3/27/2018 

February 27, 2018 

Page 2   

 

 J. McCowan and L. Champagne will contact police departments to gather information on 

financial exploitation of seniors.  They plan to compile a list of warning signs that bank tellers 

could use if they suspect a senior is being forced to withdraw funds. 

 L. Lee shared the welcome news that Oakland County Extension has assigned a horticultural      

educator, Kristine Hahn, an MSU educator, to assist in commission’s efforts to establish a 

community garden. She plans to meet with the commission and make presentations at Farmington 

libraries to ascertain what the community wants in a shared garden.  Choice of site will be 

determined after all necessary criteria are established. 

 

Resource Directory: 

 C.Kashawlic will seek bids for printing of the directory.  She would like to categorize selections 

on the website to make the directory easier to use.  

  Cost of placing an ad in the directory was discussed.  Further research is needed. 

 

Volunteer Recognition: 

 Nomination forms for awards were shared and discussed.  The commission chose the following: 

 Maggie Loridas Diamond Award: Fay Jacobs 

 Motion by C. Christoph, support by C.Collins.  Motion carried unanimously 

 Gold Award: Terry Deichert 

 Motion by L.Champagne, support by C.Collins. Motion carried unanimously. 

 It was decided that the Community Commitment Award would not be awarded until 2019. 

 There is a need for musical entertainment for the breakfast.  Contact Marsha with suggestions. 

 

Senior Division Report: 

 Shredding will be held on March 6.  Limit 4 bags.  Come at 10:30 rather than 10:00. 

 Forty-five people have already purchased Chuck Gaidica tickets. 

 Surprise Health Department Inspection yielded stars in all categories. 

 M. Koet commented on the devotion of her staff. On Friday, February 9, 2018, when heavy snow 

made normal deliveries impossible, all 185 Meals on Wheels clients were contacted by phone to 

be sure they were safe and had food for the weekend.  Staff members took food to those who 

needed it. 

 

Old Business: 

 Officers for the new year were chosen by acclimation: Chairperson: N.Cook,  Co-chair: M. 

Schulte, Secretary: M.Buchan 

 A letter from Jeanne Atkinson, former chairperson, was read to the group.   

 

New Business: 

 Commissioner Marian Schulte was notified that she will be awarded a PhD. In Health Education. 

Congratulations. 

 

Ambassador Reports: 

 Parks and Rec.  C. Christoph reported that plans for Harrison High dominate the meetings 

 Chamber of Commerce: C.Kashawlic invites anyone looking to grow a business in the 

Farmington area to attend meetings which are usually held on the lst Thursday at 7:45 at the 

C.A.R.E.S. facility on Shiawassee.  An elder law attorney is needed.  This is an opportunity for 

businesses to network. 
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J. McCowan announced that the Oakland County Bar Association will hold an event on March 5 

at 5:30 at the Farmington Hills Public Library. 

 

Public Comment: none 

 

Adjournment: 

Meeting adjourned at 6: 44.  Next meeting is Tuesday, March 27 at the Farmington City Offices. 

 

Minutes prepared by Mary Buchan, secretary 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



The City of Farmington Minutes for Regular Meeting Conference Room 
Historical Commission 7:30pm, Thursday, January 25th, 2018 23600 Liberty Street 

Historical Commission Regular Meeting 

1. Call to Order 

a. Begin at 7:35 pm 

2. Roll Call 

a. Commissioners Present: Laura Myers, Ben Wolocko, Sharon Bernath, and Daniel Westendorf 

3. Approval of Agenda 

a. Unanimous approval 

4. Public Comment 

5. Approval of minutes from meeting on October 26th, 2017 

a. Unanimous approval 

7. Financial Report 

8. Warner Mansion Activities 

a. Cataloging and making database 

9. New Business 

10. Old Business 

a. Warner Mansion fountain repair – no update 

11. Correspondence and Communications 

12. Good and Welfare 

13. Adjournment 



 
 PARKING ADVISORY COMMITTEE NOTES -2-21-18 
 
  
1. Roll Call  
 Present -Joe Mantey, John Perry. Ken Crutcher, Frank Demers 
 Absent – Rachel Gallagher, Bill Galvin, David Murphy, Todd Huffman, Mike Fera 
 
2. Approval of the Agenda  
 No quorum – unable to do so. 
 

Action item: New Parking Matrix should be on each agenda as an Item for 
updates and discussion. 

 
3. Approval of Previous minutes:  
• November 15, 2017  
• January 17, 2018  
 No quorum – unable to do so. 
 
3. Public Comment  
 N/A 
 
4. Discussion to determine the economic value of parking in the downtown  
 Item 6.1 from Jan,2018 minutes-Bill Galvin comments shared-see attached 
 Item 6.3 from Jan,2018 minutes-David Murphy handouts given -see attached 
 Still waiting for resources from other contacts as well. 
 

Action Item: David Murphy has asked DDA per Frank Demers to supply 
business information to fill out calculation matrix  

  
 
5. Discussion regarding consistent application of enforcement throughout lots • All 
city owned lots  
 Item 7.1 from Jan,2018 minutes-Not report or letter from DDA 

Item 7.3 from Jan.2018 minutes-Bill Galvin comments shared on West lot concerns- 
see attached 
Item 7.4 from Jan ,2018 minutes-Frank Demers report given and attached 
 
Action items: Tabled to next meeting but discussion on the following: 
 

+ Consistency of all lots 
+ 1-2-3 hour parking zones-North lot, Market Lot, West lot and Grove St lot 
+ Proper signage needed to be purchased (DDA?) for consistent 
enforcement? 
+ Library issues of use of that lot? 
+ Employee parking and reason can’t mandate? -park and walk so close 
parking available for customers 
+ Private business owners -parking in lots other than their own -enforcement? 



 
 
 
 

 Action item: Letter to all businesses about parking rules and suggestions/with 
map of time limited and unlimited parking areas-DDA or City to distribute? 

  
 
 
6. Discuss how to develop a template or best practice for public/private partnership  
 Tabled to next meeting 
 
7. Public Safety Update  

New formalized “Monthly Parking Enforcement Summary Report” presented and 
discussed. 

 
Action item: Continue reporting on observations and ticket breakdown by 
enforcement officer. 

 
8. Committee Comments  

Discussion on disappointment of 4 present at meeting that no actions could be taken 
but had good constructive dialogue amongst those present. 
Those not in attendance should notify the chair of their planned absence and action 
item reports due should be sent to committee in their absence. 
Ex. David Murphy reports and Bill Galvin comments email. 

 
9. Adjournment  
 
Notes taken and respectively submitted by John Perry on 2-24-2018 
 

Next meeting Mar 21, 2018 



     FARMINGTON PLANNING COMMISSION PROCEEDINGS 
                                          City Council Chambers, 23600 Liberty Street 
                                                     Farmington, Michigan 

March 12, 2018 
. 

Chairperson Crutcher called the Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. at City Council Chambers, 
23600 Liberty Street, Farmington, Michigan, on Monday, March 12, 2018. 
 
 ROLL CALL 
   
Present:     Chiara, Crutcher, Gronbach, Kmetzo, Majoros, Perrot, Waun  
Absent:      None 
A quorum of the Commission was present. 
 
OTHER OFFICIALS PRESENT:   Director Christiansen, Recording Secretary Murphy 

 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
MOTION by Chiara , seconded by Majoros, to approve the Agenda. 
Motion carried, all ayes. 
 
APPROVAL OF ITEMS ON CONSENT AGENDA 
                 

a. February 12, 2018 Minutes 
   

MOTION by Gronbach, seconded by Chiara, to approve the items on the Consent 
Agenda. 
Motion carried, all ayes. 
  
PUBLIC HEARING - 2019-2024 CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM  
 
Chairperson Crutcher introduced this agenda item and turned it over to staff. 
 
Director Christiansen stated this item is a Public Hearing for the 2019-2024 Capital 
Improvement Program for the City of Farmington.  He stated the Capital Improvement 
Program Steering Committee and City staff have been working diligently on updating the 
program to incorporate into the upcoming City Master Plan update and also are moving 
forward with the required Capital Improvement Program in light of it being the budget time 
of year for the City of Farmington.  As such the Planning Commission is being requested 
to hold the Public Hearing at tonight’s meeting as required.  He stated it was scheduled 
at the February 12, 2018 Planning Commission meeting. He said the Public Notice was 
published and the draft 2019-2024 Capital Improvement Program was included in the 
Commissioners packets for their review and consideration. 
 
He indicated the requirement for this item is to hold the required Public Hearing on the 
Capital Improvement Program in accordance with State statute, in particular the Michigan 
Planning Enabling Act that provides statutorily the requirements for communities long 
range plans, the Community Master Plan which includes the Capital Improvement 

 
 
 



City of Farmington Planning Commission 
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Program.  He stated this is an instrument of the Planning Commission and the Public 
Hearing is required to be held and the action requested is to hold the Public Hearing, take 
comments, and to then consider the Capital Improvement Program as currently drafted 
with those comments, and then make a recommendation to the City Council for 
incorporation into the City’s budget and for adoption. 
 
Commissioner Majoros requested to ask some clarifying questions of Director 
Christiansen.  He commented that the document before the Planning Commission tonight 
is not an approval of the budget but rather it is a set of guidelines and prioritized projects 
and if the Planning Commission so moves as is or with any addendums or comments to 
City Council, what will happen is each individual project, the budget will be outlaid 
according to priority by the City Council and not the Planning Commission. 
 
Christiansen stated that was a good point to make clear.  He put the draft Capital 
Improvement Program for Fiscal Years 2019-2024 on the screen, indicating it is a long 
range planning document, a program that looks at desires for the community in terms of 
capital improvements and expenditures.   He described the process that brought them to 
the point of the Public Hearing being held tonight.   
 
He described that the Steering Committee was comprised of various members of boards 
and commissions and City Administration and staff that put together this draft document 
and has been reviewed and is now before the Planning Commission tonight as a draft for 
the Public Hearing.  He stated that Commissioner Majoros represented the Planning 
Commission on the Steering Committee and named the other members that served on 
the Steering Committee with him as well.  
 
He put the transmittal letter on the screen and stated the enclosed Capital Improvement 
Program (CIP), was created to comply with State and local laws and be adopted by the 
City Planning Commission and is designed to do specifically two things:  Number one, 
enhance public awareness of issues in the community that need to be addressed and 
show the residents that the City is actively working towards remediating or remedying 
them; and two, increase transparency and efficiency in the budget process.  He 
emphasized that this is not a budget, but rather a long range planning tool, a wish list 
compiled with various input of items that are of interest to be focused on, short term, long 
term needs for the City for various purposes.  The Capital Improvement Program is a 
resource that examines large expenditure capital projects that the City, residents and the 
Planning Commission have identified as improvements of need for safety, usability, or 
future planning purposes.  For each project, the Plan recognizes a source of funding and 
the desired window of completion.  So not only is it an identification of a particular capital 
improvement, whether it be a facility, whether it is equipment, it identifies a source of 
funding for that item and also a timeline.  Having a comprehensive list of this kind is critical 
to effective financial and land use planning.  This year’s CIP identified a total of 115 
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projects totaling $23,164,881.00.  Last year’s program for 2018-2023 was about $28 
million dollars.   
 
He stated the CIP is not a plan of projects to be completed, but rather it is a list of all 
potential projects, inventory of costs, funding sources and timelines that can be easily 
seen and planning can be accomplished in a proper and logical manner.  Several entities 
were integral to creating the finalized CIP which included the public, the Administration of 
the City of Farmington, the City Council, the Downtown Development Authority, the Grand 
River Corridor Improvement Authority, the Parking Committee, and the Steering 
Committee.  He stated that this 2019-2024 CIP has been in the works since October of 
last year.  And under the authority and direction of the Michigan Planning Enabling 
legislation Public Act 33 of 2008, the City of Farmington Planning Commission is 
responsible for the CIP.   
 
He summarized the CIP as being a short term plan for identifying and categorizing large 
and/or very expensive projects, like a household’s budget plan for big ticket items 
 
A capital improvement is any improvement that is at least one of the following:  a purchase 
or improvement of a facility, system, infrastructure or piece of equipment that costs 
$10,000 or more with an expected service life of more than year; is a nonrecurring 
expenditure, so it’s not a continuing expenditure on an annual basis buy one that is 
purposeful for a specific reason. 
 
He then detailed the differences between a CIP and the City Budget stating a City Budget 
appropriates funds.   A CIP is merely an identification of projects.  The CIP assists City 
Council and City Administration by having a comprehensive list of projects that need to 
be accomplished. This list helps prioritize projects and plan for the budget year after year.  
The CIP cannot spend funds on projects, its purpose is to examine each of the projects 
in detail and determine estimated costs, timelines, and funding for each of the projects. 
The benefits of the CIP enables proper planning in a logical manner, and has many 
benefits including calling attention to community deficiencies and providing a means to 
correct them, identifying long term and short term expenditures which greatly improves 
the budgeting process and efficiency, enhancing the ability to secure grants, reducing the 
taxpayer burden, increasing the likelihood of departmental intergovernmental cooperation 
including continuity and reducing costs, encouraging efficient government. 
 
He stated this CIP looks at all of the City’s planning tools.  The City of Farmington has a 
Comprehensive Planning Program and under the program there are a number of 
documents that make up the Comprehensive Planning Program for the City of 
Farmington.  The first one is the City’s Master Plan. Underneath the City’s Master Plan 
are various volumes or elements of the City’s Master Plan, the Recreation Master Plan, 
the Farmington Vision Plan, the Downtown Area Plan, the Grand River Corridor Vision 
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Plan, Orchard Lake and Ten Mile Road Intersection Redesign Analysis, the Rouge River 
Trail Project and the recent completed updated Downtown Master Plan and that most of 
these are current within the last year or two.   There is currently in place an effort to update 
the overall City Master Plan.  So these are all current documents that lay the groundwork 
and provide the direction, the road map for the City.  The CIP is really then the 
identification specifically of capital expenditures that follow these planning tools and to 
find funding sources identified, project prioritization.  He stated the Capital Improvement 
Program is broken down into the nine categories, buildings and grounds, drain system, 
land acquisition and redevelopment, parking lots, recreation and culture, roads, sidewalks 
and streetscapes, vehicles and equipment, water and sewer systems.    
 
He stated this list of projects is in the appendix at the end of the document and the 
document then goes into each one of the focus areas and listed same and stated it is 
spelled out by individual name or line item, specific project under project category, the 
prioritization, the amount of funding and where it’s going to be funded from or by and the 
timeline for that.   
 
He stated the instrument, the draft, was made available and posted on the City’s website 
when the Public Notice that was required went out and that Notice went out subsequent 
to the meeting in February when the Public Hearing was scheduled.   
 
Commissioner Majoros thanked Christiansen for his clarification and stated if the public 
has questions about budget and budget allocations, what is shown on page 7 is that the 
City has allocated of 1.2 million approximately allocated for projects and the list in the CIP  
has about 23 million so it is clear that not everything on the list will get done and there are 
other ways in which funding can be secured and that’s why the prioritization is important, 
that’s why the input of the subject matter experts is important, because there has to be 
trust in the people that provide for our safety, assess our roads, assess our drainage and 
all those things are experts and these are mandatory important items and they do it in 
conjunction with all the planning tools that were referenced.  It’s a lot to comprehend and 
digest, it’s a lot to process, but there is a good process in place to develop this good tool 
that does help guide us in the process.    
 
MOTION by Majoros, supported by Chiara, to open the Public Hearing. 
Motion carried, all ayes. 
 
(Public Hearing opened at 7:22 p.m.) 
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PUBLIC HEARING 
 
Stan Baywall, 33620 State Street, stated his main concern was the movement and 
relocation of City Hall and Public Safety, that he is a 35-year resident of Farmington and 
stated the best location for Public Safety is in the downtown. 
 
Marcia Baywall, 33620 State Street, stated that she is against moving Public Safety and 
City Administration being relocated. 
 
Jennifer Childs, 33760 Shiawassee, expressed her concerns about parking being a 
priority in creating a desirable downtown area. 
 
Kelly Riemer, 33608 State Street, stated that she moved from Northville to Farmington 
due to its charm and that she objected to putting a parking structure into the downtown 
area. 
 
Jonathan Rotay, 22931 Mayfield, was present to advocate for quick action on the Mayfield 
drainage project, stating that something is seriously wrong with the sewers on Mayfield 
Street, and also stated that he was against moving the Police Station out of downtown. 
 
Josh Klein, 33614 Adams Street, indicated that he was against moving City Hall and the 
Police Station out of downtown and also commented that he would prioritize the 
Streetscape project on Farmington Road down to Oakland. 
 
Chris Schroer, 23620 Warner, stated that he lives next door to the Maxfield Training 
Center, and commented on the great things that are happening in downtown Farmington 
and that he has lived here since 1988.  He also commented that the parking lot of the 
Training Center does not fill up and proposed that better signage showing visitors where 
to park would be of benefit to the City. 
 
Kevin Rommer, 23626 Warner, inquired if there was a breakdown of the 23 million dollars 
of expenditures by category. 
 
Ryan Cannon , 21452 Chestnut Lane, commented about Flanders Park, and that it is not 
what the developer had promised.  He also spoke about his concerns in moving City Hall 
and the Police Department in that it would elongate response time and that the City needs 
to focus on businesses going further down Grand River.   
 
George Wright, 21492 Birchwood, also expressed his concerns with Flanders Park and 
advocated for trees to be planted in front of every residential property in the City. 
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Chris Hollis, 33660 Hillcrest Drive, thanked the City Administration for sharing the Capital 
Improvement Program with the citizens and commented on the funding of the projects 
delineated in the CIP. 
 
MOTION by Majoros, supported by Gronbach, to close the Public Hearing. 
Motion carried, all ayes. 
 
(Public Hearing closed at 7:43 p.m.) 
 
Christiansen distributed a copy of the 2017 minutes that included the motion addressing 
the Capital Improvement Program to the Commissioners for their benefit. 
 
Chairperson Crutcher asked Christiansen if any correspondence had been received 
regarding the CIP and Christiansen read into the record an email from Vera Lucksted, 
33995 Glenview Drive, stating her objections to moving City Hall and Public Safety, and 
further stated that she would support the installation of new LED streetlights and 
continuing the streetscape south of Grand River along Farmington Road. 
 
Chairperson Crutcher opened the floor for questions and comments by the 
Commissioners 
 
Commissioner Majoros  stated that he would like to recap the comments heard during the 
Public Hearing tonight and include them in the motion approving the draft and moving it 
forward to City Council for their review. 
 
He stated the first item is that there is clear input about strong reservation on the 
relocation of the City Hall property due to three things:  number one, safety; number two, 
seen as a community pillar; and number three, the intrinsic downtown value it brings. 
 
The second item had to do with parking, yes, that there is a need but it could be solved 
two ways, more wayfinding as mentioned in the Plan and secondly, to not oversteer.  He 
indicated there were many comments made about the number of spots that the Parking 
Study has identified, and that parking has been identified as an issue but maybe one that 
doesn’t need to be oversold. 
 
The third was swift action on the Mayfield Drain and to look at what the issue is. 
 
Fourth was that there be confirmation from Chris Weber about the 53 million dollar outlay 
and perhaps a breakdown of the budget by prioritization so there can be a better 
understanding of the prioritization of the projects. 
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The fifth item was Flanders Park, there were a few issues there, and did the developer 
live up to the spirit of the agreement. 
 
The last item was to give strong consideration of how these items will be funded.   
 
He then asked that these items be included in any motion made. 
 
MOTION by Gronbach, supported by Chiara, that the Planning Commission adopt the 
resolution as noted for the Capital Improvement Program for 2019-2024, and move the 
item forward to City Council with the six items that Commissioner Majoros summarized 
from the Public Hearing to be included in the motion so that City Council is aware of them 
and all of the items contained in the yet to be numbered resolution be contained therein. 
Motion carried, all ayes. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Andrew Buck, 23848 Whitaker, came to the podium and introduced himself and stated 
that he is the newly elected president of the Farmington Jaycees and that he is really 
excited with all of the things that are happening in Farmington.  
 
Chris Schroer,  Warner Street, inquired what the process would be related to the Maxfield 
Traininig Center and AC Acquisitions if new plans are submitted and Christiansen 
responded that any substantive change to the project then the process would start again 
and would be followed in accordance with the rules and regulations of the PUD. 
 
Chris Hollis, 33660 Hillcrest, asked if there could be dialogue about sources of grant 
funding.  
 
An audience member inquired if a project is listed as long term in the CIP such as the 
moving of City Hall and Public Safety, if it is inevitable that that would take place sometime 
in the future. 
 
Commissioner Majoros responded that that question is unanswerable at the present time 
and that the CIP would be remiss if they did not look at every item that is listed in the 
Plan. 
 
Greg Collins, 33632 State Street, inquired if the revenue generated by the 33 new houses 
on the Flanders site helps offset any deficits the City faces. 
 
Christiansen directed Mr. Collins to talk to the Finance Director regarding that.   
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Commissioner Majoros then stated that the Planning Commission has talked to Mr. 
Christiansen and made recommendations to the City with regard to having transparency 
in their decision making process with the citizens of Farmington. 
 
George Wright, 21492 Birchwood, spoke about the Flanders School site and how it used 
to be an area where children could play.  He then stated that the City should raise taxes 
to address the funding issues that it faces 
 
PLANNING COMMISSION COMMENTS  
 
Perrot thanked everybody in attendance at the meeting, that it was nice to have a full 
room of residents who are invested in their City 
 
Christiansen also thanked the people who came to the meeting and stated that there are 
hard copies of everything that is on the City website if anyone would like to look at them.  
 
ADJOURNMENT      
  
MOTION by Majoros, supported by Chiara, to adjourn the meeting. 
Motion carried, all ayes. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:25 p.m.  
‘\ 
 
          Respectfully submitted, 
 
                 
     ______________________________ 
                                                      Secretary   

  



       APPROVED  

 

MEETING MINUTES 

 FARMINGTON HILLS/FARMINGTON EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS COMMISSION 

MARCH 05, 2018 – 5:15PM 

FARMINGTON HILLS CITY HALL-VIEWPOINT ROOM 

31555 W. ELEVEN MILE ROAD 

FARMINGTON HILLS MI 48336 

 

CALLED TO ORDER BY: Chair Ciaramitaro at 5:15 PM.  

MEMBERS PRESENT: Ciaramitaro, DeFranco, Faine, Reynolds, Sloan, Szymusiak, Tutak, and York.  

MEMBERS ABSENT:  Avie, Jackson, and Wecker. 

OTHERS PRESENT:  Moyna, (Alternate) Tom Rancour (Glenwild Drive), Chief Nebus (FHPD), 

Yuskowatz (Associate), Warthman (FPS) Director Demers (FPS), Neufeld and Chief Unruh (FHFD). 

 

EVACUATION ROUTE: Exit room and down stairs to lobby, (no elevator) Exit SOUTH entrance of 

building.  If sheltering required, go to Fire Station #5 or Police Dept./City Hall campus.  

 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA – March 05, 2018: 
Motion by Faine, support by York, to approve the agenda as submitted. Motion carried unanimously. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES – February 05, 2018:  
Motion by Tutak, support by Faine, to approve the minutes as amended.  Misspelled Bastianelli’s replacement 

Kurt Bearer. Removed newly re-appointed Associates Massey and Yuskowatz from Members Present and 

added to Others Present. Motion carried unanimously.  

 

EVENTS, ACTIVITIES, MARKETING AND PROGRAMS:    
Discussion and adoption of proposed Bylaws-  

Motion by Ciaramitaro, support by York, to approve the adoption of the proposed Bylaws as amended 

for Citizen Corps Council for Emergency Preparedness (aka Emergency Preparedness Commission). 

Motion carried 9-0. 

 

Election of 2018 slate of officers: 

Ciaramitaro opened floor for nominations for Chair, Vice Chair, and Secretary awhile also noting a new position has 

been created of CERT Coordinator.  Ciaramitaro and DeFranco were nominated and accepted for another year.  Tutak 

was nominated and accepted as CERT Coordinator.  Reynolds was nominated and accepted as Vice Chair. 

Motion by Ciaramitaro, support by Faine, to confirm the following officers for 2018. Motion carried 

unanimously 

 Chair:  Ciaramitaro 

 Vice Chair:  Reynolds 

 Secretary:  DeFranco 

 CERT Coordinator: Tutak 

 

UASI Grant from FEMA- Houses of Worship Emergency Preparedness and Planning-Nebus/Unruh/Dimer 

The winter informational meeting with community religious organizations is confirmed for March 22, 2018 

but has been reworked by the FHPD and FHFD.  The focus will now be on how Houses of Worship in the 

communities of Farmington Hills and Farmington can prepare for natural disasters, first aid and general 

emergency tips.  EPC will have no more than five minutes to speak about our purpose in the community. Dan 

Wecker was suggested by Ciaramitaro to be said speaker. Tutak or Ciaramitaro would agree to be alternates. 

It will be held from 7pm-9pm at the Costick Center-Shannon Hall.  Reservations are required and only open 

to Houses of Worship in our 2 communities. There will be a short section discussing how to apply for the 



UASI Grant according to Neufeld. Nebus requested a power point slide or 2 from EPC to display during the 

EPC slot. (in addition to the logo slide previously sent) 

 

Spring 2018 Run! Hide! Fight! Summit – Nebus/Unruh/Dimer 

(now referred to as Civilian Response to Active Shooter Summit for our purposes)  

 

Tutak spoke with Chief Nebus and it was decided that the police and fire departments of both cities would be 

better served to coordinate the program and would speak to other training and education currently ongoing 

from their departments.  Ideas included talking about ALICE (Run! Hide! Fight!  was not a choice for going 

forward as all first responders are trained in ALICE), discussing tactical capabilities and talking about Stop 

The Bleed. Chief Nebus also noted plans are in place to give all F/FH schoolteachers a heighten awareness of 

ALICE and the FHPD website will be made more comprehensive by the addition of ALICE training videos.  

A motion was made by Reynolds, supported by Faine, to postpone the summit due to conflicts with 

planned FHFD event on the same date and more time needed to pull together. Motion carried 

unanimously.  It was suggested that EPC commissioners should be trained in ALICE but oversight by law 

enforcement is required. Neufeld will review rules and advise to confirm.  Nebus suggested looking to online 

courses with ALICE materials as a means to learning cost-effectively.  An actual course would cost $550 and 

up. 

 

CERT program update: Tutak 

Tutak has submitted 28 applications to the police department where, upon processing, the applications will be 

sent to Homeland Security. One applicant is from Farmington, 7 applicants have background with CERT 

teams in other cities. Meetings will be held bimonthly. 

 

General Activities and Updates –  

1. Szymusiak reported Women’s Self Defense, March 3
rd

 session had 43 participants, collected $155 to 

be donated to Kids Kicking Cancer and training was well received.  Ciaramitaro underscored how 

positive this event is for the community and encouraged it to be continued.  

2. Doug Reynolds was appointed EPC Commissioner in Dec, 2017 as a Farmington Appointee to replace 

Paschke.  Murray and Aschult were also not reappointed and Farmington will post openings. 

 

MICHIGAN & REGIONAL CITIZENS CORPS COUNCIL ACTIVITIES: 
Region VII planning conference April 27 & 28, 2018 @ Camp Grayling. Contact Tutak for info if interested 

in attending. April 21
st
 Oakland County CERT Training the Trainer on Triage & Disaster First Aid in 

Rochester, MI @ 8:30am. 

 

LIAISON REPORTS: 

FPS-Warthman 

 Next CPR class April 14 from 8-12 PM. Contact JWren@farmgov.com to register. Free to residents.  

$20 all others. 

 Neighborhood Watch 2
nd

 Thursday of month in council chambers. 

 Background checks for Farmington CERTs has been resolved and will follow the same path as FH for 

submission to City Council with a resolution. 
 

FHFD – Neufeld 

 ALICE & Stop the Bleed program – took place 2/16/18 at Our Lady of Sorrows for 75-80 school 

staff.  Beaumont Trauma services also provided support. Stop The Bleed at Botsford Commons on 

February 28
th

 had 25-30 participants confirmed by York.   

 

FHPD – Chief Nebus 

 ALICE training scheduled for A.I.M. high school March 6
th

. 

mailto:JWren@farmgov.com


 Chief Nebus, Kurt Bearer or others may rotate attending future EPC meetings given the many events 

planned in the coming months. 

 Brian Bastianelli (FHPD) was thanked by Chief and Ciaramitaro for his service to committee. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT(S): None 

 

COMMISSIONERS COMMENTS:  

 

Yuskowatz- YMCA’s major fundraiser campaign started on Thursday-worthy place to make donations. 

 

Reynolds-volunteered to work on the EPC website to update and make more user friendly. Reynolds made a 

motion, supported by Tutak, to begin preliminary investigation into what it would take to make these 

updates by making contact with those in charge of website including Gill Pines who controls content for 

the city of Farmington Hills. Tom Rancour volunteered to work with Reynolds.  

 

Ciaramitaro wants to have EPC be proactive in applying as a vendor by deciding tonight how we should 

participate in the 2018 Founders Festival.  Brief discussion about last years’ experience lead to a motion by 

Reynolds with support from Faine, to propose partnering with Beaumont in 2018 to share booth space 

and put on STOP THE BLEED demonstrations hourly sharing the staff requirements as appropriate.  

Motion passed unanimously. (Ciaramitaro abstained from discussion and voting, for reason of conflict of 

interest). 

 

ADJOURNMENT:  
Chair Ciaramitaro adjourned the meeting at 6:45 pm.  

Minutes drafted by: Secretary DEFRANCO 



Approved as Amended March 8, 2018                                                                                   
Farmington Community Library Board of Trustees                                              

Regular Board Meeting - 7:00 p.m. – Ernest E. Sauter Board Room                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       
32737 West Twelve Mile Road, Farmington Hills, MI 48334                            

February 8, 2018 

 
 

Board Members Present: Bosler, Bush, Largent, Liebold, Paul, White 

Board Members Absent: None 

Staff Members Present:  Miller, Serresseque, Siegrist, Streit, Yunker 

Staff Members Absent:  None 
 
Guest Speaker:   Clare D. Membiela, Library Law Consultant, Library of Michigan 
 
Guests:    Kevin Hammer - FA, Mary Beth Perrot – FH, David M. Simowski - FA     
 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
The Board Meeting was called to order at  7:00 p.m. by Secretary, G. Bosler.   
 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
MOTION by C. Liebold to approve the Agenda for February 8, 2018 as presented was supported  
by S. Paul. 
Vote:   Aye:  Bosler, Bush, Largent, Liebold, Paul, White 

Opposed:  None 
Board approved.  Motion passed.  
 
 
ELECTION OF OFFICERS 
G. Bosler announced changes on the Board.  Bruce Lazar was not reappointed when his term expired.  
He was replaced with Bill Largent.  Subsequently, Clark Doughty and Pamela O’Malley decided not to 
serve.  Because of this, we have the President, Vice-President and Treasurer positions vacant which 
need to be filled.  
 
Nomination for President 
S. Paul nominated G. Bosler as President, was supported by M. Bush. 
G. Bosler asked for further nominations.  With none suggested, nominations are closed for President.   
Vote:   Aye:  Bosler, Bush, Largent, Liebold, Paul, White 

Opposed:  None 
Board approved.  Motion passed.  
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Nomination for Vice-President 
J. White nominated C. Liebold, was supported by S. Paul.   
G. Bosler asked for further nominations.  With none suggested, nominations are closed for Vice-
President. 
Vote:   Aye:  Bosler, Bush, Largent, Liebold, Paul, White 

Opposed:  None 
Board approved.  Motion passed.  
 
Nomination for Secretary 
S. Paul nominated M. Bush, was supported by J. White. 
 
B. Largent called Point of Order:  G. Bosler should withdraw as Secretary so that the minutes can reflect 
the vacancy.  G. Bosler announced withdrawal as secretary. 
 
G. Bosler asked for further nominations.  With none suggested, nominations are closed for Secretary. 
Vote:   Aye:  Bosler, Bush, Largent, Liebold, Paul, White 

Opposed:  None 
Board approved.  Motion passed.  
 
Nomination for Treasurer 
C. Liebold nominated J. White, was supported by M. Bush.   
G. Bosler asked for further nominations.  With none suggested, nominations are closed for Treasurer. 
Vote:   Aye:  Bosler, Bush, Largent, Liebold, Paul, White 

Opposed:  None 
Board approved.  Motion passed.  
 
President G. Bosler stated that these positions will be open in June.  We had vacant positions that 
needed to be filled.  As is our normal process, we will review and re-elect in June.   

 
 
GUEST SPEAKER:  Clare D. Membiela, Library Law Consultant, Library of Michigan 
Clare Membiela Skyped from the Library of Michigan to provide information and guidance to the Library 
Board.  C. Membiela researches and provides an answer backed by the law.   By speaking to the Board, 
her intent is to clarify what it means to be a district library, its purpose and can answer any question 
posed by the Board. 

 A district Library was designed to enable individual municipalities to band together and create a 
library. 

 Enables those who have banded together to choose how their library runs and to dictate how 
things progress. 

 The procedure is to ask the community for a millage.  If they vote yes, then a district library 
agreement is created. 

 The district library board is created as a result of this agreement as the governing authority. 

 As board members, they are representing the municipality, but first, they are the voice of the 
90,000 patrons that you serve. 

 Board members first duty is to the library.  Any political subdivision is second. 

 District library is at the top of the scale of autonomy.  It does not report back to its municipality 
and has total control of funds. 
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 District library has control over staffing, rules and regulations, and what is deemed to be 
important to library operations.  The district Library has control of its own bank account. 

 
C. Membiela suggests reviewing documents found on the Library of Michigan site:  District Library Law, 
Public Library Finances Manual, Open Meetings Act. 
 
Her message continues with the encouragement that there are 90,000 people who rely on the 
Farmington Community Library and without the Board, there would be no library service.  She suggests 
that when necessary, stagger vacancies.  If a member steps down, staggering vacancies allows a quorum 
to remain.  She also suggested making a presentation to the cities, so they could better understand what 
a district library is. 
 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
Mary Beth Perrot, President of the Farmington Friends of the Library attended as a representative of the 
Friends and to support the Library Board.   
   
G. Bosler responded that the Library could not do what it does without the support of the Friends of the 
Library. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
MOTION by J. White to approve the Minutes of the January 11, 2018 Board Meeting, was supported      
by S. Paul. 
Vote:   Aye:  Bosler, Bush, Liebold, Paul, White 

Opposed:  None 
Abstain:  Largent 

Board approved.  Motion passed. 
 
OPERATING BILLS 
MOTION by J. White to approve the expenditures for check numbers 24588 through check number 
24662 totaling  $482,321.98 of expenses incurred in the month of January 2018, was supported by                
C. Liebold. 
 
E. Streit explained the checklist and clarified the Schindler Elevator line item.  We are requesting bids for 
repair/replace of our three aging elevators.  Work will have to be staggered within the next three fiscal 
years.  She will present to the Board once the bids are received. 
 
B. Largent recommended a cost analysis on elevator maintenance. 
 
Vote:   Aye:  Bosler, Bush, Largent, Liebold, Paul, White 

Opposed:  None 
Board approved.  Motion passed. 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
MOTION by J. White to receive and file the Monthly Revenue Report for December 2017, was supported 
by S. Paul.   
Vote:   Aye:  Bosler, Bush, Largent, Liebold, Paul, White 

Opposed:  None 
Board approved.  Motion passed. 
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CORRESPONDENCE 
The Director shared one piece of correspondence. 
 
 
FROM THE DIRECTOR 

 MLK Day – Most Board members were present along with Mary Beth Perrot, President 
of the Friends of the Library.  J. Miller deserves thanks for organizing the event.  Over 
1,500 people visited the Library that day.   

 Oscar Shorts is sold out.  If you would like to be a sponsor, you may purchase a star. 

 MCMR – is once again hosting the Rainbow Recognition event.  You may nominate 
someone from the community, school staff or a student who has actively promoted 
racial/cultural understanding in the FH/FA community. 

 International Film Series is made possible from our benefactor from our Horizons Film 
Collection. 

 State of the Cities – both mayors talked about state of cities and School Superintendent, 
George Heitsch, spoke about FPS.  The Mayors were both happy FA and FH was voted as 
one of the best places to live in America based on combined resources of both cities. 

 The Library will host a February 19 program about meteorites and 70 patrons have 
already signed up. 

 Staff Changes – Interviews were recently conducted for an open Young Adult position 
and will be filled by mid-February. 

 E. Streit apprised the group about two workers comp claims and will keep the Board 
informed of their progress. 

 E. Streit shared two stories of patrons who appreciate Library services.   
 

 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
Building Updates 
Staff members have met with Library Design on a new Public Lounge.  After discussing options, 
a design was chosen and is recommended.  There will be booths, vending, tables in center 
which can be moved to increase space, and areas for individual computer use.  Once the design 
is approved, Library Design will give us prices and we will choose furniture.  Funding will come 
out of the Building and Improvements line item. 
 
MOTION by J. White to approve the design for the new Public Lounge, was supported  
by S. Paul.   
 
G. Bosler reminded the Board that a previous focus group indicated that people wanted more 
community space.  Renovations were completed at the Farmington Branch and we are now in 
the process of renovating the Main Library, and have already completed re-carpeting, paint and 
new furnishings.   
 
B. Largent suggested that voting wait for a full Board.  C. Liebold replied that there was a 
quorum of the Board present and could have more discussion and vote. 
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B. Largent commented on the money which was going to be spent on this project. E. Streit 
explained that the Library has had a few designs and this is the one that will give us the best 
value without altering available electrical and plumbing. 
 
G. Bosler explained that the Building Committee looked at three drafts and this is the design 
that has been chosen.  Before we can get a price, we have to approve a design.  A vote was 
called. 
 
Vote:   Aye:  Bosler, Bush, Liebold, Paul, White 

Opposed:  Largent 
Board approved.  Motion passed.  

 
Bylaws 
The Bylaws committee had hoped to have a sample draft for this Board.  However, G. Bosler 
suggest that the Committee reconvene to better reflect the Open Meetings Act guidelines. 
 

   

NEW BUSINESS 
G. Bosler read:  It’s come to our attention that our policy is missing a clause which would allow 
two Board members to approve and sign checks in the event that the regularly scheduled 
meeting is unable to take place.  This will be added to the Policy Manual. 
 
E. Streit shared that Clare Membiela, Library of Michigan, advised that other libraries do this.  
This would prevent costs or penalties from accumulating.  Such a procedure, as approved by 
the Board, allows fiscal responsibility in the event a meeting is cancelled. 
 
G. Bosler explained that because we have three Board members missing, we are trying to keep 
our operation working.  This will show up in the bylaws, in the meantime, this is what was 
suggested. 
 
C. Liebold comments that two board members have reviewed the checks and there are other 
internal controls verifying payments.  
 
B. Largent suggests a legal opinion. 
 
MOTION by C. Liebold that in order to allow for normal operations without interruption, in the 
event the full Board is unable to meet or quorum is not met, that two Board members are 
authorized to approve and sign the monthly checks as presented by the Director and or 
Accounting Manager, was supported by J. White. 
 
Vote:   Aye:  Bosler, Bush, Liebold, Paul, White 

Opposed:  Largent 
Board approved.  Motion passed Board approved.  Motion passed. 
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Accounting Manager, G. Yunker, asked Board members to sign new bank signature cards which 
removes the former Board members from bank authorization. 
 
G. Bosler read a letter drafted by an attorney at Foster Swift regarding District Library Law and 
the Library Board’s disappointment when Bruce Lazar was not reappointed resulting in two 
other valued Board members resigning.  G. Bosler asked for a motion to proceed with this 
letter. 
 
MOTION by C. Liebold I so move, supported by J. White. 
 
Discussion was held as to how to proceed with the letter.  Various Board members commented 
on disappointment in the most recent appointment process; reiterated that the Library is an 
independent entity; expressed disappointment on behalf of B. Lazar who was never notified 
after expressing interest in reappointment.  Several Board members conveyed a feeling of being 
disrespected.  One trustee expressed concern that the letter may antagonize City Council as he 
commented that trustees serve at the pleasure of the Council.  Another trustee stated that 
while we are appointed by Council, we serve a community of 90,000.   
 
Vote:   Aye:  Bosler, Bush, Largent, Liebold, Paul, White 

Opposed:  None 
Board approved.  Motion passed Board approved.  Motion passed. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
The Board meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m. by President, G. Bosler.  The next meeting of the Library 
Board is scheduled for Thursday, March 8, at 7:00 p.m. in the Ernest E. Sauter Board Room.    

 

Respectfully Submitted, 
 
  
 
M. Bush, Secretary 
Library Board of Trustees         
 
MB:dls    
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Council Meeting  
Date: April 16, 2018 

 
Item Number 

4B 
 

Submitted by:  Amy Norgard, Controller 
 

Agenda Topic 
Farmington Monthly Payments Report – February 2018 
 

Proposed Motion 
Approve Farmington Monthly Payments Report – February 2018 
 

Background 
See attachment 
 
 
 
 

Materials Attached 
AP Monthly Payments Report 02282018 

Agenda Review 
Department Head 

 

 

Finance/Treasurer City Attorney City Manager 
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    Special/Study Session Meeting 
    6:00 p.m., Monday, March 19, 2018 
    Conference Room 
    23600 Liberty Street 
    Farmington, MI  48335 
 

                             DRAFT 
___________________________________________________________________________ 

 

STUDY SESSION AGENDA 
 

A special meeting of the Farmington City Council was held on March 19, 2018, in Farmington 
City Hall, Farmington, MI. Notice of the meeting was posted in compliance with Public Act 267-
1976.  
 
The meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m. by Mayor Pro Tem Sara Bowman. 

 
1. ROLL CALL 

 

Attendee Name Title Status Arrived 

Sara Bowman Mayor Pro Tem Present  

William Galvin Councilmember Present  

Joe LaRussa Councilmember Present  

Steve Schneemann Mayor  Absent  

Maria Taylor Councilmember Present  

City Administration Present 
City Clerk Halberstadt 
City Manager Murphy  
Director Christiansen 

 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA  
 
Move to approve the agenda as presented. 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Galvin, Councilmember 

SECONDER: LaRussa, Councilmember 

 
 
3. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
No public comment was heard. 
 
 
4. BOARD AND COMMISSION INTERVIEWS 
 
Council interviewed P. Mark Accettura and Randy O’Dell for a vacancy on the Grand River 
Corridor Improvement Authority. 
 
Council concurred to delay action on the appointment until the next meeting. 
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Council interviewed Stan Bawol for a vacancy on the Historical Commission. 
 
Move to appoint Stan Bawol to the Historical Commission to fill an unexpired term 
ending 3/31/19. 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Taylor, Councilmember 

SECONDER: LaRussa, Councilmember 

 
 
5. OTHER BUSINESS 
 
No other business was heard. 
 
6. COUNCIL COMMENT 
 
No council comment was heard. 
 
 
7. ADJOURNMENT  
  
Move to adjourn the meeting. 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Galvin, Councilmember 

SECONDER:     Taylor, Councilmember 

 
 
The meeting adjourned at 6:51 pm. 
 

  
Sara Bowman, Mayor Pro Tem  
 
 
 
 
  
Susan K. Halberstadt, City Clerk   
 
 
 
Approval Date:  

 
 



    Regular City Council Meeting 
    7:00 p.m., Monday, March 19, 2018 
    City Council Chambers 
    23600 Liberty Street 
    Farmington, MI 48335 
 
                      DRAFT 

__________________________________________________________________________ 
 

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES 
 

A regular meeting of the Farmington City Council was held on March 19, 2018, 23600 Liberty Street, 
Farmington, MI. Notice of the meeting was posted in compliance with Public Act 267-1976.  

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM by Mayor Pro Tem Sara Bowman. 
 
 

1. ROLL CALL 
 

Attendee Name Title Status Arrived 

Sara Bowman Mayor Pro Tem Present  

William Galvin Councilmember Present  

Joe LaRussa Councilmember Present  

Steve Schneemann Mayor  Absent  

Maria Taylor Councilmember Present  

 
City Administration Present 
Director Christiansen 
Director Demers 
Director Eudy 
City Clerk Halberstadt 
City Manager Murphy 
City Attorney Schultz 

 
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
  

Cub Scouts, Weeblos II Den from Pack 45 at Longacre Elementary School, led the 
Pledge of Allegiance. 

 
3. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

Doug Reynolds, representing the Emergency Preparedness Commission, provided a 
tip of the month regarding preparations for weather and tornado events. 
 
Todd Craft, recently elected President of the DDA, introduced himself to Council and 
the public.  He looked forward to working with DDA Director Knight on DDA plans 
going forward.  He thanked Rachel Gallagher, former DDA President, for her service to 
the Board and community.  

 
4. APPROVAL OF ITEMS ON CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Accept minutes from City’s boards and commissions: Planning 
Commission, Emergency Preparedness Committee and Library Board 

B. City Council Meeting Minutes 
 Special – January 13, 2018 
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 Special – February 20, 2018 
 Regular – February 20, 2018 
 Special – March 5, 2018 
C. Consideration to adopt resolution authorizing the City Manager to submit 

a reimbursement request to Oakland County for the West Nile Fund 
program    

 D. Farmington Public Safety Monthly Report  
 E. Special Event Applications 

 1. Abhi Shah Foundation 
 2. Relay for Life 

3. Swing Farmington 
F.  Consideration to amended property management contract, as approved 

by the DDA Board  
 

 Move to approve the consent agenda as presented. 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Galvin, Councilmember 

SECONDER: Taylor, Councilmember 

 
   
5. APPROVAL OF REGULAR AGENDA 
 
Move to approve the regular agenda as presented. 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: LaRussa, Councilmember 

SECONDER: Galvin, Councilmember 

      
6. PRESENTATION/PUBLIC HEARINGS 

A. Governor Warner Mansion Update – Director Kimberly Shay 
 

 Director Shay provided a Power Point presentation on the achievements and goals of 
the Warner Mansion. 

 
 Council questions covered plans for the carriage house, grant applications, and pursuit 

of National Historic Registry status. 
 
B. Mike Csapo – RRRASOC 
 

 Mike Csapo, General Manager of RRASOC, provided an update on the success of 
recycling in Southwest Oakland County.  He offered 2017 solid waste and recycling 
dashboard metrics. 
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  Discussion followed regarding the Away From Home Recycling Initiative, WiFi hot spot 
 recycling bin, impact of new legislation on recycling, and the challenges of multi-family 
 unit recycling.  He noted Farmington once again has the highest recycling rate of the 
 RRASOC member communities. 

 
C. Council Member Bill Galvin – Financial Stability 
 

  Galvin gave a presentation on the financial stability of Farmington and the significant 
 impact of reduced State Revenue Sharing and lower property tax revenue. 
   
7. NEW BUSINESS 

A. Consideration to Approve the Planned Unit Development Concept Plan 
and Agreement with the Ten Mile Development Group for the 
Redevelopment of the Former 47th District Courthouse Property 

 
Present:  Francis and Joseph Boji, Ten Mile Development Group, LLC 
 

 Christiansen reviewed the proposed Planned Unit Development (PUD) Concept Plan 
and corresponding PUD Development Agreement for the courthouse property.  He 
discussed the steps already taken in the PUD approval process, noting that in January 
the Planning Commission approved the conceptual PUD plan.  He stated the next step 
is for Council to approve the PUD concept plan and agreement with the Ten Mile 
Development Group. 

 
 Joseph Boji expressed appreciation to the City for the assistance they received in 

moving through the PUD process. 
 

 Responding to Galvin, Schultz stated there are no major differences between this PUD 
and previous PUD agreements, however, there are some minor details that will need 
to be addressed. 

 
 Move to approve Planned Unit Development Concept Plan and Agreement with 

Ten Mile Development Group, LLC, for development of 14-unit site condominium 
development on the Old Courthouse site, 32795 West Ten Mile Road, 
recognizing that the proposed project meets the eligibility requirements of a 
planned unit development for its high quality architectural design, extensive 
landscaping, and removal of the existing building and necessary environmental 
cleanup for redevelopment of a greyfield site.  Approval is subject to the 
following conditions: 

 
1. Finalizing sale of the property with the City of Farmington pursuant to the 

parties’ purchase agreement. 
 

2. Ten Mile Development Group, LLC completing vacation of the existing 
cross-access easement agreement between the City and the Farmington 
Public Schools relating to the adjacent property, by or before final site 
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plan approval and before any improvement approvals or permits are 
issued. 
 

3. Final site plan approval by the Farmington Planning Commission that 
incorporates recommendations contained in the City’s staff and 
consultant reports. 
 

4. All conditions and requirements set forth in the PUD Agreement, subject 
to final review by the City Manager and City Attorney, including any minor 
amendments deemed necessary as part of such review. 
SEE ATTACHED CONCEPT PLAN AND AGREEMENT 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER:  Taylor, Councilmember 

SECONDER:  Galvin, Councilmember 

ROLL CALL:       Galvin, LaRussa, Taylor, Bowman 

 
B. Consideration to Approve Payment to Oakland County Treasurer for 

repairs to Nine Mile Retention Basin  
 

 Eudy discussed a 5-year capital improvement plan developed with Oakland County 
Water Resource Commission (OCWRC) for the Nine Mile Retention and Booster 
facilities and the proposed repairs for this year.   

 
 Move to approve payment to Oakland County Treasurer for repairs to Nine Mile 

Retention Basin Cell No. 2, in the amount of $14,715.19. 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: LaRussa, Councilmember 

SECONDER: Galvin, Councilmember 

ROLL CALL: LaRussa, Taylor, Bowman, Galvin 

 
 
8. DEPARTMENT COMMENT 
 
 Weber announced the City collected 98.34% of the winter taxes.  He stated this is the 
 highest level collected since 2001.  
 
 Eudy discussed the challenges of the City budget and the impact on his department. 
 
 Responding to LaRussa, Eudy stated the City’s water infrastructure was completely 
 installed by the late ‘60’s and early ‘70’s.  He stated the average life of a water main is 
 from  80-125 years.  He commented that the American Water Works Association 
 (AWWA) recommends that communities the size and environment of Farmington 
 begin  replacing 4% of its water mains every year.  He noted Farmington has nearly 
 50 miles of water main. 
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Demers announced Public Safety will be holding a CPR training class for the public on 
Saturday, April 14th at 8:00 a.m. in City Hall. 
  
9. CITY COUNCIL COMMENTS  
 
LaRussa expressed appreciation to Galvin for his presentation on city finances and 
encouraged residents to participate in the upcoming civic engagement meetings.  He asked 
the public to become involved in the upcoming elections and hold state candidates 
accountable for the lack of financial support to local government. 
 
Galvin questioned where the state is spending its money in light of the fact that schools, 
roads, cities are all underfunded.  He noted both political parties are blaming each other for 
this problem, but emphasized they need to work together to resolve these funding issues. 
 
Bowman spoke about the upcoming Michigan Municipal League annual meeting in Lansing. 
She stated it is a great opportunity to share ideas with other communities. 
 
10. ADJOURNMENT 
 
Move to adjourn the meeting. 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Galvin, Councilmember 

SECONDER: LaRussa, Councilmember 

 
The meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m. 

  

Sara Bowman, Mayor Pro Tem  
 
 
 
  
Susan K. Halberstadt, City Clerk   
 
 
Approval Date:  

 
 
 



    Regular City Council Meeting 
    7:00 p.m., Monday, April 2, 2018 
    Conference Room 
    23600 Liberty Street 
    Farmington, MI 48335 
                        
 

                                                                    DRAFT 
___________________________________________________________________________ 

 

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES 
 

A regular meeting of the Farmington City Council was held on April 2, 2018, at 23600 Liberty 
Street, Farmington, MI. Notice of the meeting was posted in compliance with Public Act 267-
1976.  

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm by Mayor Steve Schneemann. 
 
 
1. Roll Call  
 

Attendee Name Title Status Arrived 

Sara Bowman Mayor Pro Tem Present  

William Galvin Councilmember Present  

Joe LaRussa Councilmember Present  

Steve Schneemann Mayor  Present  

Maria Taylor Councilmember Present  

City Administration Present 
Superintendent Eudy 
Deputy City Clerk Mullison 
City Manager Murphy 
City Attorney Schultz 

 
2. Approval of Agenda  
 
Move to approve the regular agenda as amended, with the addition of an 
Interview of Richard Graham for Grand River Corridor Improvement Authority re-
appointment as Item 4, moving all the other items down one number. 

RESULT: APPROVED AS AMENDED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Bowman, Mayor Pro Tem 

SECONDER: LaRussa, Councilmember 

 
3. Public Comment 
 
No public comment was heard. 
 
 
4.  Interview Richard Graham for Grand River Corridor Improvement Authority 
 
Council interviewed Graham for reappointment to the Grand River Corridor Authority. 
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5.  Board and Commission Appointments: Grand River Corridor Improvement 
Authority 
 
Move to appoint Mark Accettura and Randy O’Dell to the Grand River Corridor 
Improvement Authority (CIA), as well as reappoint Richard Graham; all for 3-year 
terms ending March 31, 2021. 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: LaRussa, Councilmember 

SECONDER: Taylor, Councilmember 

 
 
6. Presentation – Commission on Aging 
 
Present:  Jane Frost, Farmington Area Commission on Aging 

Marcia Koet, Senior Division, Farmington Hills liaison to Commission 
on Aging 

 
Jane Frost reported on the activities and membership of the Farmington Area 
Commission on Aging.  She described the skills and qualifications of current members, 
and presented the Commission’s 2018 Annual Report. Frost and Koet informed 
councilmembers about events and initiatives scheduled in the near future, sharing their 
concerns and possible solutions for the elder community.  She requested suggestions 
for organizations or businesses to recognize for assistance to the aging community. 
 
Council questions encompassed promotion of events, social media connections, the 
importance of the Commission in present times, protecting seniors from financial abuse, 
and serving Farmington’s aging residents. 
 
 
7.  Consideration to Approve Liquor License for Farmers Market Cultural 

Events 
 
Present:  Walt Gajewski, Market Master 
 
Walt Gajewski presented a report on the success of the Farmers Market and requested 
approval for three events that would require a liquor license to be applied for. 
 
Schneemann asked about Council’s legal responsibility for approving extended or 
specific hours, per the MLCC guidelines.  Schultz queried Mr. Gajewski about how the 
servers are trained, and Gajewski answered questions.  Schultz assured Schneemann 
that, with the background provided, there are very limited opportunities for claims 
against the City. 
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Move to approve Michigan Department of Licensing and Regulatory Affairs, 
Liquor Control Commission Resolution for Special License for the Farmington 
Farmers & Artisans Market Cultural Heritage Days on August 4 and on September 
29 from 10:30 a.m. until 2:30 p.m.; and December 1, 2018 from 10:30 a.m. until 7 
p.m. [SEE ATTACHED RESOLUTION] 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: LaRussa, Councilmember 

SECONDER: Bowman, Mayor Pro Tem 

 
 
8.  Review of the City’s Water-Loss Program and its Effectiveness 
 
Schneemann reminded Council that the Water Loss Program was an item from the work 
planning meeting.  Eudy reported on the Water-Loss Program and how it works. He 
outlined the procedures and methods of monitoring water use and talked about meters 
and meter reading, firefighting and sewer cleaning activities that cause loss, other costs 
to the city, and current trends. 
 
Councilmembers had the opportunity to question Eudy on figures and terminology.  
 
9. Other Business  
 
No other business was heard. 
 
10. Council Comment 
 
LaRussa questioned Council about the City’s upcoming financial sustainability outreach 
to the public, Council stance, and the process for Council deliberation regarding next 
year’s budget.  Schneemann responded by suggesting that a general discussion be 
added to the agenda for a future meeting and asked administration to put together 
information for council’s thoughts and responses.  Discussion ensued about the present 
budget process, with Murphy laying out the procedure as it currently stands.  
 
Taylor mentioned the Council’s attendance at a recent Michigan Municipal League 
conference and that she attended a session on community engagement.   
 
11. Adjournment 
 
Move to adjourn the meeting. 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Bowman, Mayor Pro Tem 

SECONDER: Taylor, Councilmember 
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The meeting adjourned at 8:49 p.m. 
 

  

Steve Schneemann, Mayor  
 
 
 
 
  
Mary J. Mullison, Deputy City Clerk   
 
 
Approval Date:  

 
 
 
  
 



 

 

 
Farmington City Council 
Staff Report 
 

 
Council Meeting  
Date: April 16, 2018 

Item 
Number 

4E 

Submitted by:  Melissa Andrade 

Agenda Topic   2018 South Farmington Baseball League Parade 
 

Proposed Motion   Move to authorize the event permit for the South Farmington Baseball 
Parade, Saturday, May 5, 2018 at 9 a.m. until about noon 
 

Background    
 
The South Farmington Baseball League has requested authorization to hold its annual parade 
on May 5, 2018 at 9 a.m.  The request was to have the parade participants’ stage on the west 
side of city hall.  The participants/parade will then process north across Grand River, east on 
Oakland Street, north on Farmington Road, east on Shiawassee Street and then end at City 
Park. 
 
The proposed route does not cause the public safety department any concerns as this is the 
normal parade route from past years that has worked without incident.  Farmington Public 
Safety will have three officers assist with this parade on overtime.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Materials: 
Event application 













 

 

 
Farmington City Council 
Staff Report 
 

 
Council Meeting  
Date: April 16, 2018 

Item 
Number 

4E2 

Submitted by:  Melissa Andrade 

Agenda Topic:   
Special Events Application 

Proposed Motion:   
Move to approve the Special Events Application for the First United Methodist Church of 
Farmington to hold its church birthday celebration at Riley Park on May 20, 2018 from 8 a.m. 
until noon.   

Background:    
 
The First United Methodist Church of Farmington has applied to host its Birthday of the Church 
celebration at Riley Park on May 20, 2018 from 8 a.m. until noon. This will be the second year 
the church held the celebration at the park. 
 
The event is open to the public. Even organizers have invited Brown Dog Creamery and 
Starbucks to participate.  
 
They have requested the use of two parking spaces on the east side of the park be blocked off 
for drop-off and pick up of elderly.  
 
 
 

Materials: 
 

 











 

 

 
Farmington City Council 
Staff Report 
 

 
Council Meeting  
Date:, 2018 

Item 
Number 

4Fa 

Submitted by:  Melissa Andrade 

Agenda Topic:  Resignation of Todd Huffman from the Parking Advisory Committee 
 

Proposed Motion:   
Accept the resignation of Todd Huffman from the Parking Advisory Committee.  

Background:    
 
At the March 21, 2018 Parking Advisory Committee Meeting, Committee Chair Todd Huffman 
announced his resignation from the committee, he has also sent the city an email. Todd has 
served on the committee since December, 2015.  
 
 
 

Materials: 
Todd’s resignation email 

 



In an e-mail to Melissa Andrade on 4.12.2018 

 

Hello,  

I will no longer be able to serve as the chair of the parking commission, due to change in 

employment and other personal reasons.  

Thanks,  

Todd Huffman 
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